Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

June 19, 2020
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee was called to order by Mr. Hume at 8:00 a.m. on Friday, June 19, 2020, via teleconference.  The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  Members of the committee present were:



    
       Erik Hume, Chair
          


                                           Bennett Chotiner



       Brian Enterline

Also attending were Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), James Helsel (SARAA Board), James Gross (SARAA Board), Carolyn Van Newkirk (SARAA Board), Nelva Wright (SARAA Board),  Stephen Libhart (SARAA Board), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising and PR),  Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations & Security), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, Information Technology), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Public Comments:  None.
Minutes:  The minutes of the May 22, 2020 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Marketing & Enplanement Report:

Mr. Miller reported that YTD CXY operations totaled 7,281, down 21.7% vs. YTD 2019.  YTD MDT operations totaled 15,878, down 17.1% vs. YTD 2019.  Air Cargo Tonnage for May 2020 was down 15.1% vs. May 2019.  YTD air cargo was down 13.0%.  May enplanements totaled 8,499—down 88% vs. May 2019, and up 51% vs May revised forecast.  May 2020 traffic increased 240% vs. April 2020 on a 19% seat reduction as loads increase 31 points.  May departing load factor was up 40.7%, up from 9.7% in April.  On June 18, 2020, MDT served 23% of same day 2019 traffic.  The nation was at 19%.  Since April 1, MDT enplanements are down 122,000 vs. 2019 (91%).  Enplanements (23% of 2019) are coming back faster than parking revenue (just 16% of 2019).  Since April 1st, SARAA parking revenue is below budget by 95%, or $1.6 million.  The airlines at MDT will offer 83% more departing seats for sale in July vs. June.  MDT’s 83% increase is the second highest in our region.  July will have 58% of last July’s capacity, ranking third.    
Business Development and Marketing Update:   An eight-week $50,000 online, radio, outdoor and social media advertising campaign began on Monday, June 15th.   There was recently updated parking messaging to more aggressively promote the temporary $10 daily garage rate.  
Looking Ahead/Monitoring Concerns:  The current projections are trending toward 325,000 2020 enplanements. There are several monitoring concerns.  Fifty-five percent of potential travelers will wait at least six months before boarding a flight. Many schools and colleges will start the 2020-21 school year early (in mid-August).  Many corporations are saying business travel will return after Labor Day or early October.  Airline CARES money restrictions end September 30th.  Some airlines say they will be much smaller in the 4th quarter, 2020.
Project Update:

Mr. Spaulding reported on the following:  
Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 4, HIA:  Warrantee joint work was completed June 9th and 10th.
Airport Drive, HIA:  Phase 2 paving at the east and west ends of the roadway will occur in the late summer (August or early September). 

Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:  The contractor has completed 400 feet rip-rap toe road and 6,000 feet of clearing.  The contractor is installing access roads on top and on airside of the levee.  Work will continue through 2020 and 2021. 
Acquire Snow Removal Equipment:  The truck cabs & chassis arrived in February 2020.  They are at the local up-fitter for installation of dump beds, plows and hydraulics.  They will be delivered in July 2020.  The brooms will be shipped to HIA during the week of June 29, 2020.  
FCRA Construct Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3 (paving & edge lights):  The contractor began work on May 4th and is working on the electrical infrastructure for taxiway lights.  Paving operations will follow later this summer. 
Construct South Apron, Phase 3, GRA:  A meeting is scheduled with the township on July 23rd.

Airport Drive Truck Traffic:  Last month, Mr. Helsel asked if it would be possible for SARAA to restrict truck traffic on Airport Drive to allow only tenants such as FedEx and UPS, or truck deliveries to tenants, to use the road.  His concern is the excessive wear and tear on the newly paved roadway.  Mr. Spaulding reported that legal counsel has taken the lead on this and staff will keep everyone informed.    
Construct Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3, Change Order 1, FCRA:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of Change Order #1 to New Enterprise Stone and Lime in an amount of $70,029 to restore the aggregate surface material, thereby increasing their total contract value from $738,470 to $808,499.  In 2019 Kinsley Construction completed subgrade work and then placed an aggregate base course.  The 2020 project is installing electrical infrastructure for taxiway lights and will place asphalt pavement on the surface prepared by Kinsley.  The surface prepared by Kinsley was disturbed by unauthorized vehicle traffic which caused segregation of the aggregate and fines.  After review by the project team, the design engineer recommends that 100% of the aggregate surface be restored.  Some new aggregate material will be added to replace lost fines and to bring the surface to the design elevations.  Some additional survey is required, as well as 21 additional calendar days are added to the contract.  The costs associated with this change order are eligible grant costs.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

Perfectly Pennsylvania Lease Renewal Option:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a five-year lease renewal option for Perfectly Pennsylvania.  The current lease for Perfectly Pennsylvania is set to terminate on August 28, 2020.  They have two, five-year lease options.  They would like to exercise their first lease option to extend five more years making the new termination date August 28, 2025.  Monthly rent for Perfectly Pennsylvania is $2,678.67.  Annual rent of $32,144.16.  They have a 3% annual increase.  
There were no objections to forwarding this to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.
Century Engineering/Third Amendment to Sublease:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve a Third Amendment to Sublease between SARAA and Century Engineering (Sublandlord) and Cargill Aeronautical Academy (Subtenant).  Cargill Aeronautical Academy entered into a sublease on April 16, 2013 with Century Engineering.  The sublease for Cargill terminated on April 30, 2020.  The sublease has been extended by Century Engineering for two more years, terminating on April 30, 2022.  SARAA will need to sign the Third Amendment to the Sublease by Century Engineering due to being the master landlord.  The operating agreement with Cargill Aeronautical Academy pays 3.5% of gross sales.      
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval as a Consent Calendar item.    
Uniform Services Contract:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a contract to Cintas, Inc., in an amount of $12,731.80 per year for a total contract cost of $38,195.40 for the services of supplying and laundering uniforms for maintenance employees.  SARAA and Cintas are now completing a three-year agreement where Cintas provided uniforms to maintenance employees at both HIA and Capital City Airport at an annual cost of $13,506.46 per year.  This contract is entirely paid by airport operating funds.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.

Copier Contract Extension:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the award of a thirty-nine-month contract extension to Fraser Advanced Information Systems in an amount of $68,552.30 ($21,103.47 annually) for the lease of five copiers and a maintenance agreement.  SARAA will be completing a 60-month contract with Fraser Advanced Information Systems on September 22, 2020.  The copiers include a copier for the SARAA Administrative offices, a new copier for the Engineering office, moving the existing Engineering copier to the Airport Maintenance Building, and retain two copiers for the SARAA Police Department and the Republic Parking offices.  This proposal would offer an annual savings of $3,082.69 over the previous contract.  Fraser guarantees a 45-minute return call and 4-hour on-site response to all service calls. Fraser includes a preventative maintenance program to enhance reliability of its product.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

GA Airports:
State Police Hangar Lease, CXY:  Mr. Stevens said discussions continue regarding the State Police Hangar Lease and it is close to being resolved.  
GRA Old Hangar:  Mr. Stevens said that discussions continue with the individual who has expressed interest in starting an aircraft maintenance business and operating the fuel farm at the old hangar.  The Board approved this last year and then the individual put it on hold.   SARAA needs to maintain the flexibility to continue the project to demolish the hangar but also give the individual the opportunity to develop the business.  SARAA is proposing a term of six months from execution, automatically renewing for another six months unless either party objects, with a 60-day cancellation by either party.  This will be presented to the full Board at the June meeting.
Capital City Executive Airport:  Hempt Bros. has had a hangar on the south side for a number of years, just north of the Harsco Hangar.  They have gotten out of the aviation business and under the terms of their lease agreement, they are either to remove the building or offer it to SARAA at no cost.  Harsco has expressed interest in expanding their hangar.  Mr. Stevens recommended that we accept the hangar and lease it on short term basis to allow SARAA the flexibility to reconfigure the south side as necessary to accommodate a hangar expansion and other newer hangars in the area.
Adjournment:  Mr. Hume adjourned the meeting at 8:43 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, July 24, 2020, 8:00 a.m., HIA
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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